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March 21, 2016
GBOS Regular Meeting

Approved Meeting Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   

Attending are:  Erin Eker, Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Robert Snitzer, Jerry Fox
Agenda Revisions and Approval
March 21, 2016 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved


RS/SD
5-0
February 15, 2016 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

RS/JF
4-0
March 7, 2016 GBOS Work Session Non-Profit Grants Minutes Approved
EE/RS
5-0

Announcements:  
· Rotary Candidate Night is MON March 25 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

This will also include info on the public safety ballot measure.

· Municipal Election is Tuesday, April 5, 2016.  Early voting available in town at Loussac Library
· GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 25 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room 

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Move to Amend Anchorage, Beverly Churchill presenting
Move To Amend is grassroots nationwide effort to change the US Constitution so that corporations are not given the same rights as individuals in free speech and personhood.
Group are talking to various community and civic groups to encourage them to write resolutions to be presented at the Municipal, state and federal level to encourage reform.
Lewis Leonard asks for this item to be added to the April and May agendas for Land Use Committee so that action can be taken.

Beverly Churchill’s contact info is:  PO Box 93232, Anchorage, AK 99509

  GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee:  Kyle will cover in Liaison report
b. Public Safety Task Force – Sam Daniel/Tommy O’Malley

Sub-committees were formed for discussing contract items and public information.  However, the committees were stalled based on information from the Municipality and possible violation of a fine line between information sharing and advocacy for or against an election item by GBOS.

Rotary Candidate night is going to serve as an opportunity for information to be distributed regarding Proposition 9.

Sam Daniel states that he is proud of the effort by the Task Force to research the information and have the initiative placed on the ballot.

After the vote on April 5, the task force will reconvene.

Discussion begins on challenges to permitting of Forest Fair beer garden.

c.   Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Last plan was 1995 and many of the goals have been completed from that plan.

Scheduling walk-through with Hal Hart and planning department. 

After they complete Anchorage Bowl Area Plan Review this spring/summer, they will turn attention to Girdwood Area Plan project

d.   Tennis Committee:  Kyle will cover in Liaison report
3. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy
None

4. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Parks and Rec:

Tennis Committee met match for Anchorage Park Foundation match of $10,000.

McKinley to finish nova surface in May.

Skate park will be closed for 3 days in May for surfacing work and rebuilding ramps.  There will be opportunity for volunteers to help during this time.

GBOS Grants:  2015 Non profit reports have been completed.  2016 Grant contracts packets are out and will be returned to office to be processed.  2017 grant cycle will begin on May 2; 2017 grant applications will be due June 24.

Parks and Rec staff are considering Federal Lands Access Program (FLAP) grant for trail related to Arlberg Extension parking to Winner Creek Trail.

Completed grant application for $5,000 for Trails Committee work on Lower Iditarod Trail.
2 Rent-a-cans have been ordered and placed for Girdwood Park.

Campground will open in May.

Planning to work on Town Square Park Interpretive signs 

May 5 and 6 will be Days of Service with the Girdwood School.  Plan to work on bridge across Tiny Creek on Athabascan Trail, Cleanup in parks, cleanup of garden beds.

Trails plan is in editing phase and will be helpful in Girdwood Area Plan.

Summer Trails priorities are:

Tiny Creek Bridge

Work on Beaver Pond Trail (both volunteer and paid)

Lower Iditarod Trail Improvements 
No winter grooming in Girdwood. But grooming is taking place in Turnagain Pass.

Cemetery:  Working on RFP with CRW Engineers for feasibility study.

Roads:

Freeze/thaw cycle 

Working on grading roads, pothole patches, brushing on bike paths

Sweeping on roads and sidewalks in April

Dust control with calcium chloride end of April

Summer maintenance will begin soon.

Lots of Major projects this summer:

Olympic Mtn Loop to begin soon and finish end of summer
Arlberg Extension:  currently in progress, end late August
Girdwood Industrial Park:  Road and drainage work, sewer lines.  Bid in spring, work all 


summer

Egloff:  Bid this soon, work all summer
Alyeska Highway from Seward Highway to Arlberg T
Bike Path from Forest Service to Crow Creek Road

Fire Station:  Bid opened and AYXS is low bidder.  10,000 sf addition including 3 new bays.

Work on this will begin next month

Budget:

Undesignated Fund balance is $657,325

Roads is at 13% of budget

Parks is at 5% of budget, but it’s early

IGC’s are low compared to budget.

Kyle will be out of town April 13-24.

5. Supervisor Reports
A) Land Use – Lewis Leonard
Tim Cabana is working on adjustments to Land Use Regulations Title 21, Chapter 9

Contact Tim to help:  783-3297

LUC meeting discussed law enforcement, marijuana

Girdwood Brewing Co received support for GBOS Letter of Non-Object by GBOS 49-0
Lower Iditarod Trail Resolution of Support by GBOS 19-0

Ski Inn Major site review Resolution of Support by GBOS 15-0

B) Roads- Sam Daniel/Liaison Report covered
10 major projects in 2016.  Still working on light at Egloff/Hightower/Alyeska crosswalk

C) Parks & Rec – Erin Eker/Liaison Report covered
D) Public Safety & Fire – Tommy O’Malley/Interim Chief Will Day

Very busy start to the year with 146 calls in 2016.

Rescue 41 is back in state and will be back in service in next couple weeks.

Station construction includes 1% for art.  Committee is forming, check Fire Dept Facebook page to get info on submitting art for building.

Purchase of new light rescue vehicle is out to bid.
Getting lots of training done prior to construction of fire hall.

Foraker Group has recommended that department hold off on hiring chief until bylaws and structure of the department has been reconfigured.

Board of Directors Election will be held in Community Center foyer on regular voting day.  2 seats need to be filled, candidate Bios will be available soon.

Jerry Fox requests budget discussion meeting.

Tommy O’Malley commends fire dept for fighting fire at chair 6 base with snow making equipment.

Lewis Leonard requests information on vetting of candidates and nomination process for Board of Directors.  Will states that this is the task of the Executive Committee.  Best person to ask is Ben Verbil, Member at Large.

Laura Bowen requests information on GVFD response outside of Girdwood.  Is Girdwood adequately covered when GVFD responds outside the valley.  Will Day responds that there is protocol in place for leaving staff in Girdwood.  Also, Anchorage Fire Department sends personnel and truck to Girdwood when GVFD is out of area (Turnagain Pass or to Anchorage)

Mike Edgington asks if postponing hiring of the chief will leave surplus in the GVFD budget in 2016.  Will says this is likely the case, but he doesn’t know exactly.  He will provide more information next month.

E) Cemetery – Tommy O’Malley

Tommy met with sub-contractor regarding environmental study recently.

Also reconfirmed that he has a contact volunteering to do the antiquities study of the site, which could save the project $10,000.

F) Utilities- Robert Snitzer

No report.
Public Comment:

Shirley Cote:  Encouraging people to attend the democratic caucus on Saturday at West High in Anchorage.  Caucus begins at 10A and should end at 1 or 2.  Expecting 4,000 people to attend.

Tim Cabana:  As mentioned earlier by Jerry Fox, Tim is working on Title 21, Chapter 9 to fix errors and inconsistencies in code.  He invited others to help him.  Goal is to bring changes to LUC and then GBOS for assembly approval.

Lynne Doran:  Seward Highway Stakeholders group meeting on Thursday from 4-6.  Federal funds are available for road improvements.  


Tommy O’Malley adds that 3 things contribute to road safety:


Design, Maintenance, presence of enforcement.

People on the Kenai Peninsula depend on road for all aspects of access, industry and commerce.  The road was built for much lower capacity than it carries currently.

GBOS jurisdiction ends at the Tesoro.

OLD BUSINESS:
6. Status of Mayoral Appointment of Eryn Boone to GBOS Seat B 
Eryn Boone introduces herself as Mayor’s appointee for Erin Eker’s seat on GBOS.  

Likely fill seat in April.

7. Public Safety Update
Sample ballot copy is available on the back table.  Tax cap stays at 6 mills 

Space at the Girdwood Station Mall currently used by troopers is on lease agreement until 2019 @ $58,000/yr.

Status of Forest Fair permit for beer garden is unknown, parks and rec also provides permit for the event.  
If passed, plan would be to have Public Safety committee as a standing committee of GBOS, similar to Land Use Committee.  First year those committee members may be appointed by GBOS, after that they would be elected, similar to Fire Department Directors.

Questions begin that relate to specifics of possible Whittier contract, however these are not part of ballot proposition under consideration.  If measure passes, then specifics of contract would need to be negotiated.  Until GBOS has the permission of the community to spend on public safety the specifics of the contract can’t be hammered out.

Laura Bowen states that she is concerned about Seward Highway patrol that was mentioned in a recent article in the Turnagain Times.  She doesn’t want Girdwood taxpayers to be paying for service outside of Girdwood.  
Group discusses that this was discussed as an option while the police are gassing at Bird gas station.  
Jerry Fox states that this could be discussed in contract if GBOS gets approval to work on public safety.  It would be a goal to design a contract with expectations that meet community expectations.  

Lewis Leonard adds that media is not always correct, the quote about “patrol” of the Seward Highway may not be accurate.  

Mandy Hawes adds that after the vote the public will be involved in contract process.

Mike Edgington states that the election won’t be immediately certified, there is already little time to negotiate fairly extensive contract.  Kyle Kelley answers that MOA attorneys are ready to start work quickly if it is clear that the proposition has passed.

Group discusses that Whittier option was chosen due to cost (lowest), shortness of contract (3 years).

Laura Bowen adds that she will vote against Proposition 9 because it doesn’t include Crow Creek Road neighborhood.  They use services in Girdwood and should be part of the service area.  Lewis Leonard states that Crow Creek doesn’t want to join the police service area.  Mike Opalka states that Girdwood residents who use services in Anchorage also don’t pay for them.  Determination not to include Crow Creek Road was made with input from Crow Creek residents.

Group discusses vague nature of language on the ballot.  Municipal attorneys required vague language in order to leave options open in case Whittier is not retained in the long term.  Other options could include starting own police force.

GBOS decides to move forward with items 10-12 and return to 8 and 9.

10. Agenda Item LUC 1602-04:  Girdwood Brewing Company seeking GBOS Letter of Non-Objection to Conditional Use Permit, Brett Marenco, Rory Marenco and Josh Hegna to present.

Josh Hegna and Rory Marenco discuss brewery concept.  Strict regulation on how a brewery can run. Clear distinction between brewery activities and bar activities.

Group expects to receive their Text Amendment change at Anchorage Assembly meeting on Tuesday, March 22.  Concurrently working on Conditional Use Permit.

Group stresses that the business plan is a positive benefit for Girdwood, new business for Girdwood and a good fit with the community.  Possible negative impacts are mostly the foot traffic to cross Alyeska Highway at an area without a crosswalk, and perhaps foot traffic on the south side of the road, where there is no bike path.  Some trees will be cut for building construction.  If business fails, a new manufacturing venture could seek the space, however that group would need to go through same process of conditional use.

Group has sent letters to neighbors, met with nearby landowners. 

Overall well received by neighbors

Project was well-supported at LUC meeting on March 14.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a Letter of Non-Objection for the Girdwood Brewing Company Conditional Use Permit.

Letter of Non-Objection was read in to the record.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion passes 5-0

11.  Agenda Item LUC 1602-05:  Girdwood Trails Committee request for Resolution of Support updating past GBOS resolutions regarding the Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) as a part of our history, as a connector trail loop, and as a connector of the new and old town sites.  Trail work represents a multi-agency partnership among the Chugach National Forest, Alaska Railroad, Department of Transportation and the community.

Kyle Kelley presented that this resolution will serve to continue the support for INHT as project begins to gain momentum due to USFS involvement locally. Project has gained support of the Heritage Land Bank Advisory Commission.  Resolution is read in to the record.
Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a Resolution of Support showing continued interest in the Iditarod National Historic Trail (INHT) trail construction and dedication of INHT alignment in Girdwood.

Motion made by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Jerry Fox

Motion Passes 5-0

12. Agenda Item LUC 1602-07:  Ski Inn seeking GBOS Resolution of Support for Major Site Plan Review, Jeremy Ceruti and Marco Zaccaro to present

Marco Zaccaro and Jeremy Ceruti display plans for the Ski Inn.  Changes to use from Alta House (1st floor commercial, 2nd floor residential, 3rd floor residential) to 1st floor Inn, 2nd floor Inn, 3rd floor residential causes requirement to get a Major Site Plan Review.

Project is 8 rooms, 19 pillows.  Plan is to open in summer, 2016, pending Major Site Plan Review.  

Requesting Resolution of Support from GBOS.  Resolution is read in to the record.

Motion:
Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a Resolution of Support for the Major Site Plan Review of the Ski Inn, 189 Hightower Road (Lot 20, Block 1 of the New Girdwood Townsite).

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion Passes 5-0

      8.  Girdwood Fire Hall Construction

This topic was discussed at the LUC/GBOS meeting earlier in the evening.  No new information to report.  Topic tabled until next month.
9. GBOS Non Profit Recreation Grant Structure review
GBOS grants are currently driven by the number of applications and the amount of money each one requests.  Staff suggestion is to give more structure to this so that parks and rec can budget better prior to approval process.  Recommendation is to hard-fund Four Valleys Community School, as they are the primary provider of parks and rec style programs and have the broadest reach in the valley.

At the GBOS work session on this topic, various scenarios were discussed for funding.

Motion:

GBOS moves to go forward with Option C:

$20,000 hard funding for Four Valleys and $30,000 to be divided among grant applicants.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Sam Daniel

Motion fails 2-3
GBOS discusses other options:

Motion:

GBOS moves to go forward with Option B:
$18,000 hard funding for Four Valleys and $30,000 to be divided among grant applicants

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion fails 2-3
GBOS discusses that justification for the grants is that they provide opportunities for people in Girdwood that would be available through parks and rec in Anchorage.  The goal is to provide similar opportunities in Girdwood.
Lewis Leonard asks why FVCS funding is to be increased by 50% on average compared to what they have received in the past.  Sam Daniel answers that the diverse offerings by FVCS to a broad range of people in the community.

Lewis Leonard asks if they requested a specific funding level.  Jerry Fox answers that they did not, but they presented to GBOS what they could do with more funding.

Motion:

GBOS moves to go forward with:

$20,000 hard funding for FVCS, $30,000 to be divided among other grant applicants.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Sam Daniel

Motion passes 5-0

Sam Daniel recognizes Betsy Preis as a long-standing volunteer with FVCS and thanks her for her service.

NEW BUSINESS:  

      13. Girdwood Forest Fair permitting 
Kyle Kelley states that he’s working with Gus O’Malley and although there is uncertainty with the trooper/public safety situation, they are moving forward as usual.

It is unknown what impact there will be after the vote regarding public safety.  Permitting approval will come to GBOS in May, and there will be an update in the April GBOS meeting.

Gus O’Malley states that the Forest Fair is a major fundraiser for the community non-profits, giving out $32,000 in donations to 20 recipients.

He confirms that beer garden and tshirt booth are major elements of fundraising.  Last year’s metal cup sales increased beer garden revenues.

Deadline for art submissions for tshirt design is coming soon.  

14. GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting agenda topics
GBOS discussed the following topics for the Quarterly meeting in April:

Crosswalk Pedestrian light at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska Highway

Title 21, Chapter 9

Girdwood Area Plan Update

GBOS as Community council ex-officio

Ownership of the lower part of Crow Creek Road

Final list will be decided at the April GBOS meeting.

15. Agenda Item LUC 1603-06:  Marijuana License Applications
Kyle Kelley presents that LUC and GBOS need to be aware that this is a new permit review and that there will be more special use marijuana permits.  Main element is that the there needs to be a plan for community/neighborhood support of the businesses.

GBOS and LUC established the process, same as Conditional Use Permits, with 2 LUC meetings and 2 GBOS meetings prior to sending support forward to Clerk’s Office to go to the Assembly.

Regulations were just set at the Anchorage Assembly meeting in February, changing restrictions on retail locations so that they are less limiting.  This has opened up more potential for marijuana retail in Girdwood.

Currently aware of 2 applications in Girdwood:

Turnagain Herb Company, presenting tonight

The Herbal Cache, presenting next month

All of this is new and we are all learning the system for the first time.

State just began receiving applications for marijuana cultivation.  It may be September before they are able to approve retail applications.

GBOS Moves to extend meeting past 10PM

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Erin Eker

Motion passes 5-0

.
16. Agenda Item LUC 1603-07:  Turnagain Herb Company, Seth Molen and Marco Zacarro, presenting design and permitting for proposed marijuana retail store on Crow Creek Road.  Group will request Resolution of Support at GBOS April Meeting
Seth Molen introduces himself as 4 year resident of Girdwood.  

Molen.seth@turnagainherbco.com
Educating himself extensively on all areas of marijuana permitting

Plan to sell to medicinal and recreational users. 

Consulting sought from attorneys, botanists, architects, security, etc to ensure great quality product and business plan. 

Marco Zaccaro and Seth review plans and plats for the new construction building on Crow Creek Road.  Parcel is 1.5 acres, building 2500 sf with 7 parking spots.

Layout of building meets requirements for security

Group plans to close at 8PM each night.  Code is either 10 or midnight.

Plan for giveback to community.  Goal is to be a great neighbor to the area.

Group will return to LUC and GBOS next month with neighborhood plan, as Kyle discussed.
Jerry Fox states concern about the timing, he wants community outreach to be completed prior to presentations, however the LUC and GBOS meetings are what is required with community outreach.
Seth invites people to contact him for more information.  

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:

Adjourn 10:23PM
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